SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 10 April 2017
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs A Chebsey, M Kenny, Mrs J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, P Nutting and J Tandy.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – There were no apologies received.
63/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


64/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 06 February 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 06 February 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.


65/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

There were no matters arising.

66/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 February – 31 March 2017.  
Councillor Kenny noted small payments i.e. for turps and paintbrushes and suggested it would be more cost effective to buy in bulk.  The Town Clerk explained that as STC gets good trade prices, most goods would not be cheaper if bought in bulk.  The RFO consolidates invoices of small monetary values before paying and as staff receive the items the day after ordering, this avoids storing stock.
RESOLVED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 February – 31 March 2017 be approved.

67/16
QUARTER 4 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer presented the Statement of Accounts for Quarter 4 of the 2016/17 financial year.  He reported that both the income and expenditure is in line with the January forecasts and any underspend will be earmarked for projects or added into the general reserves fund.  The RFO expects to have more certain figures in a month’s time.
Members congratulated the RFO and supporting Officers for managing the budget so well, which has been streamlined over the past 5 years.
RESOLVED:

That the RFO’s update and projects for the Quarter 4 Management Accounts be noted.
68/16
INTERNAL AUDIT 2016/17

68.1
Interim Audit Report 2016-17

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Interim Internal Audit Report 2016-17 following the Auditor’s recent visit.  Members noted the report which raised no issues.  The final audit will be conducted in June.
Officers were congratulated on achieving another audit with no recommendations.

RESOLVED:

That the Report of the Internal Auditor be noted.

68.2
Auditing Solutions

It is an obligation of the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011 that the effectiveness of the Internal Auditor be reviewed and the findings be considered by the Council.  The RFO circulated the results of this review, which was last carried out 3 years ago, which showed no development requirements in all areas.  Officers recommended no further action be taken and Auditing Solutions remain in post as the Internal Auditor for 2017/18 financial year.  Members unanimously agreed.
RESOLVED:

That Auditing Solutions remain the Internal Auditor for the Town Council for the 2017/18 financial year. 

69/16
PREPARATION FOR END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS
Prior to the meeting, the RFO circulated information on the preparation for the end of year accounts and a timetable of relevant submission dates as follows:
· 25.04.17 – Close down 2016/17 accounts

· 30.05.17 – Draft Accounts prepared for meeting with the Leader

· 05.06.17 – Internal audit visit for final year end check.  Draft accounts will be presented at F&GP committee meeting and if accepted will be sent to Full Council.

· 08.06.17 – Notice of appointment date for exercise of electors rights for the 16/17 accounts for a 6-week period commencing 19 June 17 – this is unlikely to be required as has never been requested as all accounts are published on the Town Council website.  The Town Clerk explained this more fully to members.

· 26.06.17 – Council meeting to agree Accounts and sign Annual Return

· 29.06.17 – Accounts, annual return and working papers file to be sent to External auditor to meeting 05 July deadline. 

· 30.09.17 – latest date for completion of Annual return by auditor

· 30.09.17 – notice of conclusion of the audit and right to inspect the annual return published.

These dates are set by the External Auditor, Mazars.

RESOLVED:

That the end of year accounting report and timetable of submission dates be noted.
70/16
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL ECONOMIC GROWTH STRATEGY

It was reported that the Finance & General Purpose Committee had been asked to provide a response to Shropshire Council’s Economic Growth Strategy as delegated by the Full Council.  This strategy is for a 5-year period until 2022.  Members felt this is not long-term planning and would have liked to see it matched to the Local Plan Review which runs to 2036.
Members were generally dissatisfied with this document which they felt lacked ambition, contained no evidence of opportunities and whilst it suggested 3700 new jobs will be created in the county, 1500 public sector jobs have already been lost.  It relied too heavily on the University being a panacea and saviour to the county and highlighted weaknesses within the LEP; members noted Shropshire Council’s record in seeking funding from the regional body.  Members also expressed concern that Shropshire Council was wishing to engage with the West Midlands Combined Authority, the Northern Power House and the Growing Mid-Wales Partnership, seeing these bodies as good conduits to inward investment.  Past experience has showed that such bodies would look after themselves first and foremost.
Members would like to see the following referred to in the strategy:

· Agriculture - being a rural town, Shrewsbury relies on this industry and should be collaborating with establishments such as Harper Adams.  

· Low income - how is the policy going to address this issue?
· Agri-Tech and light engineering

· Skill base and demographics of the town need to be considered together

· Performance and monitoring  - members would like more information on how this will be done
Members felt the ‘bigger picture’ should be focused on to ensure the strategy is supporting the longer term goals of enhancing Shrewsbury by encouraging investment.  Ideas included:

· Extension of the M54 to Preston or Emstrey Roundabout 

· North-West Relief Road

· Improvement to the traffic flow and link into surrounding roads to Welshpool, Ludlow and Mid Wales

· Shrewsbury is a dormitory town for those working in Birmingham, Wolverhampton and Walsall

· The addition of a casino in the Battlefield area to increase investment and jobs

· The addition of a small/medium airport

· The addition of a rail halt on the outskirts of Shrewsbury with parking

· The reinstatement of Shrewsbury’s canal which would be important for tourism.

These would be large strategic ideas with large potential benefits to the county.  Next year there will be new rail franchises resulting in more trains and reinstatement of the Sunday service into Birmingham.  

RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk drafts a response to the Economic Growth Strategy and circulates for comment.

71/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

To consider exclusion of the Press & Public on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).

72/16
LAND DISPOSAL

72.1
Greenfields

The Town Clerk updated members regarding the disposal of the land at Greenfields.  The acceptance to the preferred offer as approved by Full Council had been sent and pre-purchase surveys are being conducted this week.  The rate of overages was discussed and the intended use of the land. 

72.2
Deed of Easement 
A resident who has a land locked site has requested a deed of easement from the Town Clerk.  If granted, this would restrict anyone wanting to purchase the Town Council land in the future.  Members agreed unanimously to take no further action.  


72.3
St Anne’s Road/Oriel Way
The Town Clerk has been approached by a resident who is in the process of purchasing a property in Radbrook.  He wishes to purchase land off the Town Council in Oriel Way and members were in receipt of a map of the land in question.  
Members are not opposed to selling this small plot but wished for further advice as to its value.  Members also asked that conditions be imposed on the land to ensure any development remains ancillary to the main property and cannot be sold separately.

Subject to the above conditions being imposed and the land being revalued, members were happy for the Town Clerk to proceed with negotiations.
RESOLVED:

That upon the Town Clerk seek advice on land value disposal of the  land as presented proceed, subject to negotiations on sale conditions.
